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As an international non-governmental organization whose membership base comprises government, civil society, industry, academia and individuals, the International Federation on Ageing (IFA) is a voice alongside and on behalf of older people globally, envisioning a world of healthy older people whose rights and choices are both protected and respected.  
IFA appreciates the opportunity to provide an oral statement at the 25th Session of the Human Rights Council Advisory Committee towards agenda items 3. a) and f) regarding the integration and representation within intergovernmental mandates and human rights organs and mechanisms of not only women, but specifically older women. 
Women comprise 58% of persons over the age of 65 years, and play valuable roles within their societies and families as caregivers, accounting for up to 95 per cent of all care needs[footnoteRef:1]  according to recent reports from the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe.  While these are invaluable contributions to communities and nations, they have placed older women at extraordinary risk during the COVID-19 pandemic, including risk of gender-based violence due to isolation with abusive partners or family members, and health risks of working formally or informally within the health care sector. [1:  United Nations Economic Commission for Europe. (2020). UNECE issues recommendations on gender equality in ageing ‎societies. Available at: https://bit.ly/3jjRr1l] 

Many older women lack access to social, economic and legal supports to overcome lifelong systemic age- and gender-based discrimination.  These forms of discrimination are abuses of human rights and damaging not only to older people and their families, but also inhibit the development of effective policies on a national and international level by excluding a significant population group from policy discourse.  The lack of representation of the needs and values of older women in decision-making bodies across all levels of government, contributes to development of ineffective public policies that leave older people behind in terms of health, wealth and legal agency.
In its resolution 6/30 the Human Rights Council requested the Advisory Committee integrate a gender perspective into the implementation of its mandate, including when examining the intersection of multiple forms of discrimination against women.  Furthermore, in its resolution 41/6 the Human Rights Council requested the Advisory Committee to prepare a report on current levels of representation of women in human rights organs and mechanisms.  
Within the context of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and given the launch of the United Nations Decade of Healthy Ageing 2021-2030 IFA urges the Advisory Committee to consider the experiences of older women throughout the pandemic crisis including intersecting discrimination on the basis of gender, disability, socioeconomic status and compounded by ageism, and to ensure these perspectives are reflected in the forthcoming report to be submitted for consideration by the Human Rights Council at the forty-seventh session.
IFA is honoured to have the opportunity to work alongside Member States to advocate for the rights of older people.  The rights of older people are human rights.  Thank you.
